
PORT LABELLE UTILITY ADVISORY BOARD MINUTES 
November 17, 2005 

 
Meeting was called to order at 1:00 p.m., November 17th, 2005, at the Board of County 
Commissioners Chambers, first floor, Hendry County Administrative Building, LaBelle, 
Florida by Harold Reecer. Present members were: Harold Reecer, Paul Samerdyke, and 
Han Mouthaan.  Others in attendance were Lester Baird, County Administrator; Roger 
Greer, Port LaBelle Utility Director; Moctar Siddo, Hendry County Engineer in Training; 
and John Capece. 

                                                        
1) Call meeting to order 

 
Chairperson Harold Reecer called the meeting to order at 1:00 p.m. 

 
2) Review the Minutes from the October 19th, 2005 Meeting 
 
Minutes were unavailable.  Mr. Reecer stressed the importance of the minutes, and said 
they needed to be available. 
  
3) Director’s Report (Roger Greer) 
 
Roger reported he had just hired a new office employee to replace Tracy Kats.  Mr. 
Reecer asked what salary she was being hired in at.  Roger replied, she was hired in at 
$9.50 per hour.  He also said, he took the direction of the Advisory Board and sent a 
memo to the BOCC for the Customer Service Representative to be paid a salary of 
$12.00 per hour.  The BOCC denied the request, because the County was conducting a 
salary study and we need to wait until the study was complete.  Roger said he had a 
discussion with Mr. Baird and had the job description changed from Customer Service 
Representative to put the position in a higher job grade so the position had a higher pay 
scale.  Roger reported, Port LaBelle Utility did not have any Hurricane damage from 
Hurricane Wilma.  Power was lost for several days, but the generators kept the system 
running during the power outage. 
   
4) Water Treatment Plant  
 
John Capece handed out a graph he prepared showing a timetable of growth and 
consumption.   He said we had a 22% of overall growth in the customer base during this 
calendar year.  He said if the trend continues with gradual increase, we are still at risk of 
exceeding the overall capacity and would have to implement conservation measures.  
Han Mouthaan said it looks like we are not keeping up the new meter requests.  Roger 
said the numbers look that way, but we received 3 months new connection requests in 
one month due to everyone trying to beat the new impact fees starting on October 1st.  He 
said we went to install some meters and found the lot was vacant and had not even been 
surveyed.  We need the lot to be surveyed so we know where to put the meter.  Paul 
Samerdyke said we might need to look at outsourcing new meter connections next year if 
we cannot keep up the demand.  Chuck Svirk of CHL Holdings said; he agreed. 



Bill Snow of Craig A. Smith & Associates reported they have completed the design of a 
1.8 mg/day plant.  He said initially the scope was to design a 0.9 mg/day plant.  The 
change in scope was given to them in August of 2005 by Lester Baird and John Capece to 
increase the capacity from 0.9 to 1.8 mg/day.  Mr. Snow handed out copies of the design.  
He said the permits have been received for a 0.9 mg/day plant from DEP and the 
discharge was granted to send the discharge of the concentrate to the headworks of the 
wastewater plant.  With the increase in the scope he said they had to go back and redesign 
a lot of things.  They increased the pipe sizes, doubled the electrical service, account for 
the extra membrane skids to go into the plant, add filters, doubled the size of the 
generator, add more conduits, larger switchgear for the electrical equipment.  He said 
they had to put in an infrastructure to encompass a 1.8 mg plant.  He said it took longer 
than anticipated, but they are now at 100% completion.  He said they are ready to bid. He 
said they also considered leaving the lime softening plant in position in case capacity 
becomes a problem.  Mr. Snow said prices have gone up dramatically in the past 2 years 
since they estimated the original RO plant.  The cost increase is around 50% from the 
initial estimate.  Also, with the additional infrastructure for a 1.8 mg plant, the cost 
increased to 5 million dollars.  If we expand to the 1.8 mg plant, additional infrastructure 
will be needed such as wells, more filters, degasifier and other items making the increase 
from 0.9 mg to 1.8 mg another 2.5 million dollars.  Mr. Snow said they are looking 
forward to comments from Boyle Engineering and working with them and ready to get 
the plant going.   
John Capece said it would have been best to back into an initial water plant design 
starting with the service area and full build out of all 11,000 lots and what water demand 
that would apply.  Have an environment for a full build out plant, and then scale it back 
to the initial 0.9 capacity plant.  John said we still might have been behind the 8-ball by 
the additional areas within the region, which could be served.  He said; we need to look at 
this 0.9-mg/day plant and make sure it is built in a manner that allows expanding up to 
1.8 mg/day when demand requires.  John said he thinks we need to incorporate the 1.8-
mg/day expandable design, but how we deal with the extra cost factor is what we need to 
focus on.  John asked if we are looking at stacking the trains or side-by-side.  Bill Snow 
said; they would be side-by-side. 
John went over several comments from Boyle Engineering.  Review of the final plans 
would be done within 10 days.  John will schedule a meeting with Craig Smith and Boyle 
to discuss the comments.  Paul Samerdyke asked if we were still on the same time line as 
discussed at an earlier meeting.  John replied there we still several issues that need to be 
completed before USDA will allow the project to go to bid.  One of the items is a rate 
study being done by Tetra-Tech.  We also need to address the increase in costs.  It may be 
in January before we get everything completed.  Chuck Svirk said the time lines keep 
being pushed back.  He said we need a Utility Director who can drive the administrative 
functions and give Roger support.  Mr. Svirk said; we have costs ourselves millions of 
dollars in delays and put ourselves at great risk.  Han Mouthaan asked if the scrubber for 
the degasifier was a necessary item.  Bill Snow said they elected not to add a scrubber at 
this time because it would at about $100,000 to the cost of the project.  He said a scrubber 
could be added at a later time when it becomes necessary.  Harold Reecer asked about the 
wind load design.  Bill Snow said the building and degasifier was designed for 140 mph 



wind-load.  Mr. Reecer asked what the difference in costs would be to increase the design 
to 150 mph wind-load.  Bill Snow said he did not know, he was not a structural engineer.   
 
John said the initial cost of the 0.9 mg plant was 2.8 million.  The cost has increased from 
2.8 to 4.0 million for the same 0.9 mg plant, and another million to bring it to a 1.8 mg 
plant.  He said; we still need to have confidence we made the right choice in going from 
0.9 to 1.8.  He asked; if anyone thinks that fundamentally changes how we should 
approach this thing?  Mr. Reecer asked, how can we approach this, how can we fund it?  
Mark Lapp from CHL Holdings asked if we went to 1.8 mg plant, would new plans have 
to be given to USDA?  Bill Snow said they gave USDA a set of plans back in September.  
They reviewed the plans and accepted the plans and specifications in what they saw.  Bill 
Snow said he sent more updated plans and told USDA we were ready to go to bid.  
USDA said we could not go out to bid at this time because there is several things they 
needed to have before approval were given to go out to bid.  
Paul Samerdyke said; we seem be going backwards.  How do we expedite the process?  
How do we get there?  John said; we need to talk to Jennifer Davis and Ron Zimmerly on 
finances to see where we are, and how we can finance the project.  Han Mouthaan said; 
we need to have a recommendation to take to the BOCC at the December 13th meeting.   
Paul Samerdyke made a motion at the next meeting on 12/07/05 to have the information 
available as to funding the new water plant; the final engineering plans so we can make a 
recommendation to the BOCC at their December 13th. Han Mouthaan seconds the 
motion.  Motion carried.  The next PLUS Advisory will be on 12/07/05 at 1:00. 
. 
 
5) Banyan Village Water Transmission Line & Distribution Network 
 
 Bill Landis reported the plans are 100% complete.  Bill said he did a rough cost 
estimate.  The new cost assessment for Banyan Village is $6,000,000.  It was based on 
cost information dateline February 2005.  The transmission main cost estimate is  
$2,600,000.  The plans have been modified to indicate a connection to a future 16 inch 
water main which would run to the east, and plans are also modified to show a future 
water storage tank and re-pump facility which would be in Unit 13.   Bill said; the plans 
are complete, ready to go out for bid.  They need direction as to what we are putting out 
for bid.  They need to complete the bid documents. 
Chuck Svirk said; one of main points when the water plant was taken over in 1996 was to 
get water to all the lot owners.   He said the price keeps going up.  Assessments have 
been made.  Now the cost is double, maybe triple.  He said we are behind schedule, not 
months, but years, and he is frustrated.  He said every time an issue comes up that puts 
Banyan off, we need to look back on the economic impact that its caused. 
Bill Landis said we have to fund the whole picture.  He said you don’t get money from 
the assessments in the short run; you can’t put out bids for Banyan Village, unless you 
have the money in the bank.  He said we need $13,000,000 in the bank to fund the whole 
picture.  He said he don’t know how we care going to do that.  Its getting worse, like 
Chuck has pointed out.  He said it is a crises and it is a problem.  The County has to able 
to fund it to award a contract.  Chuck Svirk said; the lack of action and delay has made 
the problem worse. 



 
6) Conservation Measures – John Capece 
 
 John passed out a 3-phase conservation plan for review.  It includes standard 
measures for water conservation.  He said we might be at phase II already.  He said we 
don’t have a building moratorium built into it yet.  It was be taken to Ken Bennett of 
Building an Zoning, and the County Attorney for their comments. 
 
The next scheduled meeting will be on December 7th 2005 at 1:00. 
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